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1.
Hotel Tour

The group met with Rosalyn Goldsbrough (RG) and the hotel site manager and were then taken around the conference facilities. 

There were still concerns about the gala dinner floor plans the previously approved copies were now being questioned by the hotel. The AV company had also raised concerns about hotel staffs’ lack of knowledge about room capacities and floor plans. 

After some debate it was agreed that with full capacity of 250 up to three additional tables would be required in Grand 4/5 for the gala dinner, but all aspects of the gala dinner could be accommodated. RG asked that the exact measurements be requested from the AV company and revised floor plans submitted.

The order of events for the gala dinner and entertainment was also agreed as follows: 

· Dance floor to be placed under tables in front of stage area (with 8’ gap between tables and stage)

· Live band to set up on the stage prior to guests being seated

· Disco to be set up to the side of the stage prior to guests being seated

· Irish dancing to take place in front of stage on the dance floor area

· Awards will be presented off and in front of the stage

· Tables on the dance floor to be removed after HECA Awards

· Disco to start after live band finishes

2.
Matters Arising from the Previous Minutes

The previous minutes were signed off a true record and there were no matters arising. BSt asked about progression with further sponsorship. HA had approached B&Q via a contact a EST but they hadn’t replied indicating they weren’t interested. SM added that at this stage including any more sponsors would hinder printing times. 

3. 
Main Room Speaker Update

SM went through the final schedule and times. There is a speaker on standby. HA asked whether they should be brought out to the conference. The group thought that this would waste money and a replacement could be found from attendees if necessary. SM will meet the Mayor of Belfast, Baroness Maddock and any other VIP guests. Sub group members were allocated a speaker to look after, they are as follows:

BSt – Paddy McIntrye and Dr Passmore

SM – Senior Govt. Official, Brian Rowntree and Philip Sellwood

JB – Noel Williams, John Gilliland, Patrick Waterfield and Wendy Austin 

HA – Stephen Stretton and Richard Davies

PM – Catrin Maby

JB will organise transport for the children. Discussion about a present took place and it was agreed that the children will each receive a goody pack that will include water powered clock/calculator, pens pads etc and a framed certificate and a framed photograph sent after the conference. 

RL is working on a section to include on the conference web page where delegates and non attendees can submit questions for the debate before the conference. HA to send an email with the link to the website when promoting the conference. The group decided not to pre-write questions as Wendy Austin would be able to direct the debate without starting questions and also that questions may arise after the morning session speakers have presented. Therefore question papers will be put in delegate packs with boxes for submitting them around the venue. There was a consensus that questions should be balance between the three sections and if need be the sub group can write some questions over lunch before the debate. 
JB to liaise with Wendy Austin about schedule, debate requirements etc and request she be there until 14:30. 

David Miliband had declined attending the conference in person so a request was submitted for him to provide a video presentation for the 2nd day key note address. SM will chase David Miliband’s office, but if he is unable to supply a video the full slot, currently a 20min slot split in two, will be allocated to Brian Rowntree. 

BS and PM will provide the closing address as the incoming new sub group chairs, thanking SM for his contribution to the conference sub group and announcing the 2008 conference. 

4.
AV Company Feedback

Blackpool AV visited the hotel on 13 March to check out dimensions for the stage set. As mentioned before, they were concerned about the lack of knowledge of the hotel staff. They have however agreed with the hotel that the stage will be positioned at an angle in the right hand corner of the Grand Ballroom in order to accommodate back projection whilst also leaving enough room for the gala dinner seating and entertainment requirements. HA to revise the floor plans for both plenary and gala dinner and resubmit to the hotel. 

5.
Sponsor

To utilise all the available floor space the sponsors exhibition stands will now be placed in Grand 4/5, rather than backing out towards the seating. Sponsors will also then be able to have more room and use tables etc if required. 
Sponsors have been invited to provide free gifts for inclusion in the delegate packs. Some sponsors have responded and will be giving free gifts, which will be sent to Anne Smyth prior to the conference.

Sponsors have also been told they can bring additional popup stands to place in the entrance foyer and in the Library Bar for the pre-conference and gala dinner drinks receptions. 

BSt had spoken with the local tourist board who have agreed to provide a stand and representative in the (conference) entrance area to advise guests who are staying on over the weekend. 

NR asked if there were any areas for additional sponsorship as EST NI were willing to provide funding. There was some discussion about different areas ad it was agreed that the awards could be sponsored as this is not included in the main deals. HA to send invoice asap within this financial year to Noel Williams. RL to include EST logo on award plaques. Post meeting note: Noel Williams asked if Philip Sellwood could present the awards, but as the Mayor had already been asked it was agreed that the toast master would welcome Noel and Philip to stand at the beginning of the ceremony to applaud their sponsorship. HA to liaise with John Davies.  

BSt enquired as to whether there was any news to the sponsorship from Belfast City Council. HA had a call to say that the application had been passed onto another section and they were checking to clarify the not-for-profit status. No news has been heard since. BSt will investigate. 

6.
Seminar/Site Visit

When trying to book the coaches for the site visits the coach company were concerned that 2.5hrs wouldn’t be sufficient to get to Oxford Island and back and there would only be time for 20minutes at the venue. HA reiterated their concerns and after some discussion it was agreed that as the first day trip ended at 17:00 it wouldn’t matter too much if the trip over ran. It would then provide an insight into timings for the next day when it would be more critical to keep to the schedule. It was decided to keep the trip open, but monitor times on the first trip, and to pay for any additional hire time if required. BSt requested that all the coaches have PA system and that the pick up/drop off point be Grengall Street as delegate may get lost in the Europa bus station. HA to go ahead and book the coaches PM and a contact at NIHE will cover photography. 

Site Visit Facilitation:

Anne Smyth and Maureen Kerr - Belfast Tour of East to West

Barry Steele - Thermomax factory tour

Noel Rice - Oxford Island tour. 

Seminar Facilitators/Stewards:

Intelligent Metering/EEC3 – Walter French (Day 1 SM, Day 2 AMc)

Low Carbon Buildings Programme – Mat Colmer (Day 1 SM, Day 2 AMc)

N.I. EST Advice Centre Pilot Showcase – Orla Ward (Day 1 BS, Day 2 AH)

HECA Review – Oliver Myers (Day 1 BS, Day 2 AH)

Delegate badges and buses will be colour coded to indicate which site visit they have been booked onto. The site visit facilitators will also be provided with a list.

The Rotunda suite can not be accessed until 7am on 17th May and will need to be set up whilst the conference is going on. NIHE to supply one laptop and projector for the Rotunda suite (HA to send reminder one week before). 

7.
Delegates

HA gave an update on delegate bookings so far. There are a number of bedroom packages still available and the release date is 4th April. It was agreed to monitor bookings and SM/HA to make a decision whether to release rooms on 3rd April. NIHE have been actively publicising the conference through both the public and private sector in Republic of Ireland and Northern Ireland. HA will also be sending our emails and the newsletter is due out at the end of the month. 

It was agreed that to avoid waste delegate will be able to opt on the feedback form to receive CPD certificates.

There will again be separate feedback forms to evaluate the conference overall and also the site visit/seminars. Seminar stewards and site visit facilitators will be given forms for each session and asked to encourage delegates to fill in and return. The main feedback form will be in the delegate packs. 

The delegate bags and free gifts have been ordered and will be shipped directly to Belfast. Sponsors have been advised to also courier packages to the Information Dept. at NIHE. 

RL enquired whether having the conference video recording free online affected bookings, and whether there should be charge for accessing the recordings. The general feeling was that the videos and presentations were used as a reference and not watched all the way through, therefore it should remain as a free service. 

8.
Exhibitors

HA gave an update on exhibitor bookings, there are four remaining. NHIE has a few companies that are interested. NR asked the chairs present to make a final push and contact local companies. 

SC will again be the exhibition manager, looking after the layout, exhibitors, access, set up and close down. HA has requested the hotel provide a running cable down the centre of the room and additional extension leads to be made available. The floor will be marked out in masking tape prior to set up. 

9.
Gala Dinner & Entertainment
The group looked at the menus provided in the conference pack, but there was concerns about what the package included and if there were additional charges. The group agreed to go to the hotel after the meeting to discuss menu options with the Rosalyn. Post meeting note: Rosalyn was not available after the meeting so HA will discuss menu options at a later date.   

A licence extension has been granted for the gala dinner and will now end at 02:00. 

The Irish dancers will require a CD to be played over PA system; this can be done through the AV system. 

The amount of wine for both drink receptions and on the gala dinner tables was discussed. There will be 50 bottles, orange juice and water for each drinks reception and two bottles per table. If sponsorship from Belfast City Council is received the table wine will be increased to four bottles per table. 

The hotel has agreed to provide candelabras for the tables; these were previously quoted as being £15 each. 

See section 1 for entertainment layout and timings.  

10. 
Printing & Delivery
HA provided JB with a list of items being printed and where and whether they need to be delivered. RL and JB to liaise.  

11. 
2008 Conference and Steering Group
The 2008 conference has been confirmed as Solihull Marriott Hotel, the contract will be signed shortly. 

Date of next meeting:

20 August 2007 – Solihull Marriott Hotel
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